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Introduction
Welcome to the nineteenth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter!

As you can see, with the publication of Open to all?, there is now growing interest in social exclusion and our work – if you would like someone from the Research team to speak at an in-house training course or staff meeting, please let John Vincent know.

John Pateman & John Vincent


News from the Research Project

This is a combination of “News” and “Did you see …?”

1. You should have received a copy of Open to all? with the previous issue of the Newsletter: if, for some reason, you did not obtain your copy, please let me know. We hope you find this a stimulating and useful report – please let me have any feedback, and I will start a responses column in the Newsletter.

2. There was an interesting article in the Library Association Record by Debby Raven, “The information chameleon”
, in which she quotes some points of mine about the role of public libraries and also gives a useful plug to the Research report (even if she has referred to me as “author of the Open to All? report …”!)

3. John Pateman contributed an article
 to a recent issue of Morning Star, “Are public libraries a class act?”, in which he wondered if working-class people were getting their money’s worth from public libraries, and introduces key points from Open to all?

Forthcoming Network/Research Project events

Season of short courses, Open to all? and Briefing sessions
The Network is organising a programme of short courses for the autumn and winter, drawn from suggestions made by Network members and by participants in the previous seminars. 

The next training course will be Managing public libraries for social exclusion on 1 December, which will be held at the Library Association.

These courses have been arranged as three-hour blocks in the afternoons to enable as many people as possible to attend (and to take advantage of cheaper fares), and will be charged at as low a cost as possible to encourage you to nominate staff to attend – these are:

· Network members – organisations £50.00

· Non-Network members – organisations £75.00

· Network members – individuals £15.00

· Non-Network members – individuals £20.00

· Student/Unwaged Network members £5.00

· Student/Unwaged Non-Network members £10.00

Further information is available from John Vincent (contact details at the end of the Newsletter).


Youth Libraries Group (London & South East) One Day School, 9 October
I spoke first, and looked at the ‘myth’ of the ‘Golden Age’ of children’s librarianship - there may have been exciting developments in some local authorities, but community librarianship and outreach passed many by. Since then we have been severely affected by cuts, the lack of community librarianship and outreach (which have led us to fall back on our more traditional activities, such as class visits), and the lack of emphasis on service to children and young people (eg at ‘library schools’ and in the attitude of some staff to young people’s services). All of this has led to short-termism and the ‘bidding culture’; lack of time for work with children and lack of emphasis on this as a specialist area of work.

At the same time, we are in the midst of some enormous, positive developments, such as ICT, Homework Clubs, Bookstart, Sure Start, Launchpad. Lots of public libraries are developing initiatives for children’s services, but, according to our research, many are seeing this very much as project-bid-orientated, rather than as mainstream. Some people tell us that everything is ‘rosy’ but it isn’t. We have also lost something of our focus on materials, and the workshop I attended at the SLG/YLG/SLA Conference in July - where some participants were clearly not aware of the previous work on racism, sexism etc in children’s books - highlighted this for me.

However, this course is very timely, and it is good that the YLG is focusing on social exclusion. We need to grasp the opportunities being offered and develop services targeted to the needs of socially excluded people, rather than making them available to everyone and hoping this will mean that non-library-users will take them up. We need to recognise the difference between the old approach (which equates with equal opportunities - making services available to all) and the new (social exclusion mean targeting services specifically). 

Lesley Sim (West Sussex Libraries) gave some of the background to the “Voyage into Books” project which was organised jointly by West Sussex, East Sussex and Brighton & Hove. It had social exclusion as one of its main targets, and used the project funding as a catalyst to get things going. In terms of staffing, they had wanted to look beyond libraries to pull in other areas of expertise, and recruited the Literature Development Worker in February 1999. 

David Kendall (the Literature Development Worker) spoke next in more detail about the Project and its effects. It had been decided that the Project would work with 25 community groups across the three authorities, and one of his first tasks was to identify these groups and establish contact (it was significant that, in many cases, he was starting from scratch, and that there had been no previous contact with the Library Services, despite, in one case, the community group being in the same building as a branch library). David quickly came to realise, with some of the groups in particular, that it was vital to get beyond the group leaders and to find out what the users of the groups actually wanted.

In the end, he worked with an interesting range of groups, including special needs groups; isolated rural schools; a secure unit; Lewes Prison; Social Services groups; youth groups; blind and visually impaired groups; and a Black group.

The Project also needed to raise its profile, so they organised big events, such as storytelling at Shoreham Airport and with over 300 children on the Bluebell Railway!

He felt that the Project should have involved the librarians more: however, some did not see this work as part of their role, and few were doing outreach or developing community librarianship.

The Project also developed a Website www.voyageintobooks.co.uk and has produced a pack for sale (details on the Website).

Chris Atkins (DCMS), who had stepped in to speak at the last minute, gave a shortened version of the paper he had presented at our Conference last June. In addition, he said that there was a clear need for public libraries to work more closely with archives, museums and galleries to tackle social exclusion; that social exclusion was going to be included in future Annual Library Plan requirements and in the Standards; that DCMS is going to be working more closely with other Government departments, eg DTER, DfEE on social exclusion; and that the final version of Libraries for all will be published before the end of the year.

These presentations were followed by three workshops which all participants could attend in rotation. In the first that I attended, John Pateman looked at “Developing a strategy for social inclusion”; two important points to emerge were the need to ‘challenge’ library services to children via Best Value and, again, the lack of awareness of the key ‘tools’ by those present. Thurrock School Library Service have developed a close link with Community House in Tilbury which has become a source of information for young people.

Paula Tempest and Sharon Sperling (Kent Libraries & Arts) ran the second workshop on “Supporting refugees in Kent”. The key points to emerge were: the lack of librarians’ language skills; the dearth of materials suitable for adult new readers; the need for us all to review urgently our joining procedures; the need to develop partnerships across our authorities to seek funding.

Lastly, Lorna Brown (County Arts Officer, West Sussex) led an interesting seminar about “Fundraising opportunities”. (Lorna handed out copies of her overhead transparencies – I’m sure she would not mind if I copied them to anyone who would like to see a copy – please let me know if you would.)

Finally, Graham Morris (Citizenship Foundation) spoke about the work of the Foundation. Key points were: citizenship is to become an obligatory National Curriculum subject for secondary schools from September 2002; Graham drew attention to the rights and information booklet, Young citizen’s passport, which is now published annually - the latest edition is due in December, and will include an update on the Human Rights Act; and he drew attention to the important report, Education for citizenship
, published in 1998, which set out exactly what ‘citizenship’ in schools should include.
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Sexual orientation in libraries

In my role as Chair of the Burning Issues Group and as the Networker, I was asked by the LA to comment on the existing version (1996) of their guidance note, ready for the production of a revised edition.

We discussed this at the last Burning Issues Group meeting, and I made a response on behalf of BIG and the Network. I normally circulate copies of any submissions made on behalf of the Network, but, as the comments need to be seen together with a copy of the guidance note for them to make any sense, and as this would create a considerable volume of photocopying, I decided not to in this case. However, if anybody would like to see a copy of the comments, please let me know, and I will send you a set.
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CitizensConnection.net

CitizensConnection.net is a new Website from Common Purpose, an independent educational organisation which aims to improve the way that towns, cities and communities work. It aims to provide the resources for people to solve local problems and develop local initiatives, by providing ‘inside stories’ from people who have tackled similar problems elsewhere, step-by-step guidance, and by networking people with time and/or solutions to offer.

Contact: http://www.citizensconnection.net 










New report

Opportunity for all – one year on: making a difference. Cm 4865. The Stationery Office, Sept 2000, £21.50 (0 10 148652 9)

This is the Government’s latest review of its initiatives to tackle social exclusion – a useful summary of priorities and work completed.

Did you see …?

“The privileged few”

In his monthly column in PC Magazine, “Kewney at large”, Guy Kewney tackled recently
 the major crisis looming over literacy levels. As he says:

“Unless someone clever comes up with a really big breakthrough, we’re heading for an e-disaster every bit as awful as the problem rural communities now have with public transport … 

As this edition went to press, the UK’s biggest political innovation was looking like a failure. The government-appointed e-commerce guru or ‘e-envoy’ had resigned, before he’d even managed to launch his end-of-year report. From my viewpoint, one of the most important factors he should have been anticipating would have been the problem of disenfranchisement by technology. Specifically, we need to plan how to provide Internet access for those who can’t afford a PC, couldn’t use one if they had it and wouldn’t understand what it displayed if someone else operated it for them …

The figures for illiteracy are not trivial ones. Around 17 per cent of people on this island simply can’t cope with the challenge of deciphering official letters … 

There’s talk of providing free Web browsers for such people. But it’s only talk. If some Government white paper … actually recommends such a thing, and money is found for it, will it really solve the problem? Even giving such people access won’t make them able to use it. And one day, it won’t be just 30 per cent of Government information that is available. It will be 80 or 90 per cent …”

Library services for visually impaired people: a manual of best practice

Did you see that one free copy of this manual is going to be donated to each public library authority, and to college and university libraries in the UK?

Full details are: 

Library services for visually impaired people: a manual of best practice. Resource, 2000 (ISBN 1902394437), due for publication and distribution in November 2000, and available in print (14 point Helvetica, loose-leaf format), Braille, audio cassette, computer disk; and on the Web at www.nlbuk.org/bpm 

Copies of the manual are available for sale in all formats at £75 per copy, plus post and packing – full details from Rose Stanfield, National Library for the Blind, Far Cromwell Road, Bredbury, Stockport SK6 2SG (tel: 0161 355 2004; e-mail rose.stanfield@nlbuk.org)


Newham Library Service: draft strategy for consultation

I’ve just been given a copy of Newham’s draft strategy document, and it’s very strong on social inclusion, with four key proposals for developing an inclusive service, plus targets, listed as “Strategic Priority and Action” with milestones.

Would other authorities like to send me their versions of this, and I can then feature them in the Newsletter.
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Count me in Questionnaire

Count me in is a survey of LGBT communities in Brighton & Hove, which took place during summer 2000, and was the largest community-led survey of LGBT communities ever undertaken in the area.

Developed by a steering group of local lesbian and gay organisations, in partnership with the Health Authority and Brighton & Hove Council as part of the SRB 5 programme, this anonymous survey was intended to gather information about the needs of LGBT people living, working and socialising in Brighton & Hove.

Currently, the results of the survey are being analysed with a view to producing a report in the New Year; further consultation will then take place with the community before recommendations for action are made.

The questionnaire looks in some depth at: the circumstances of the person filling in the survey (sexual orientation, race, religion, relationships); where s/he lives; work (including asking about harassment); health (including some separate questions for men, women and transgendered people); “you and your community”; “you and children”; personal and community safety; and “about the services you use”.

This survey will provide a wealth of information about the specific and general needs of LGBT people who live in or visit Brighton & Hove. One question is of particular interest to us: question 157 asks “How would you prefer to get information about LGBT news, services and listings?”, and one of the possible locations is “Libraries” – it will be interesting to see what kind of response there is.

This is a very important piece of work, and all the more so as very few local authorities – and other organisations – are really seeking our views at the moment. Many appear to be using “Clause 28” as a smokescreen to hide behind, and it is great to see a group of public bodies supporting this sort of initiative. Perhaps this could be the start of something … 

For further information about the survey, please contact: Paul R Martin 01273 625577.
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This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

tel/fax: 01392 256045








john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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� Library Association Record 102 (10) October 2000, pp 566-7.


� Morning Star 1 September 2000, p10.


� available from QCA Publications, PO Box 99, Sudbury OC10 5SN


� PC Magazine 9 (11) November 2000, pp86-7.
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